Corbridge Medical Group

Patient Representation Group

Wednesday 14th May 2015, Corbridge Health Centre, 7pm
Minutes
In Attendance
MM, SL, MB, Dr Roger Dykins (GP Partner), Julie Johnston (Practice Manager)
Apologies for absence

BC, AH, N O’B, FR, JM, SA and Nicola Lamb (Reception Manager)

Julie reported that FR and N O’B had tendered their resignations from the group. We are sorry to lose these active members and express our gratitude for their contributions over the last few years. Arrangements for finding additional PPG members were discussed later in the meeting.
Update on the 2014-15 Action Plan
A brief look at the Action Plan compiled and circulated in March highlighted one outstanding item relating to a Presentation for the TV screen on Young People’s info following their survey. Julie agreed to have this up and running before the next meeting

Other points on the Action Plan were discussed as follows:-

GP Triage – continues to be well received by patients – a brief look at the data shows that the number of triage contacts continues to rise. We have implemented a daily appointments audit which measures the number of days until the next appointment with each GP.  Availability of GP appointments has an effect on triage uptake and in recent weeks we have had an unusually high level of GP absence. We will continue to track this as GP access improves to see whether triage numbers reduce. However, the systems in place do provide good access for patients who have urgent problems possibly at the expense of those whose problems are less urgent and we need to ensure that the correct balance is achieved. We would ideally aim to have routine appointments available within 2 weeks and we need to adjust capacity in order to achieve this when the appointment audit indicates that it is necessary.

The question was raised about 7 day working which is one of the aims of the new Government and it was confirmed by Dr Dykins that for this to be implemented it would  involve local practices working together to provide a service across the locality rather than each individual practice remaining open. One limiting factor on this will be the availability of support services such as labs etc. which may  put restrictions on what can be achieved with extended opening but much of this is being discussed at present within HPCA and the CCG.

Julie reminded the group that one of the main purposes of the PRG is to ensure that we seek the views of the wider patient population on a regular basis and suggested that, for this year, it might be useful to run the GPAQ survey again. GPAQ is a broad questionnaire covering aspects of the practice which we have not consulted on for a couple of years and would give the group some good feedback on which to base this year’s actions and activities. It was agreed that we should try to run this before the August meeting. It was suggested that we should try to include housebound patients in the survey by asking GPs to take questionnaires out on home visits.

Friends and Family Feedback for February, March and April
The Friends and Family feedback was discussed by the group and Julie agreed to circulate the individual monthly reports with the minutes.
Common themes which emerged were firstly that the feedback is generally positive – words such as helpful, friendly, polite excellent feature often and this gives a general overview that patients are happy with the service.

Communication over blood results was an issue raised on one form which was discussed. Some patients would like to know information about their blood results, even if they are normal. We discussed whether the online information might be useful in this regard if EMIS could arrange to show the annotations which GPs enter when filing the result – this might be a good way of communication without the need for additional telephone calls. We will explore this option further.
Visiting times – a patient had expressed concerns about having to wait until lunchtime for home visits which could then result in admissions to hospital very late in the afternoon. The GPs are currently auditing their visiting workload and may be able to address this in future by re-arranging some surgery times etc. although we do find that some patients object to being visited too early in the day. The geography of our practice area is such that we need to allocate ample travelling time in between visits and in order to ensure this is accommodated we tend to block the visits into the middle part of the day after morning surgeries are over so that GPs do not need to return to the practice until all of their visits are complete.

Appointments running late – a number of comments were received regarding the regularity of appointments running late. This has been an issue for some time and stems from the way in which appointments are scheduled. We work to 10 minute appointments in order to ensure we have an appropriate number of appointments each day. However, some of the complexities of GP workload mean that it is very difficult to predict how long each patient will need with the GP. As an average 10 minutes works very well but does mean that if one or two patients run to 20 minutes the whole surgery thereafter will run late. We feel it is important not to make patients feel rushed but to ensure that an appropriate time is given. Unfortunately this does mean we will run late and whilst we have introduced some blocks within surgeries to allow catch-up this does reduce the total number of appointments we can offer. GPs typically consult from 8:30 to 11:30 each morning without a break and to spread this workload over a longer time would reduce the time available for visiting so a fine balance is required. Before surgeries begin GPs have lab results, medication requests and some urgent hospital letters to deal with so it is not always possible to start surgeries on time.

These 3 messages would be placed on display within the surgery so patients can see how their comments have been addressed.

Overall the Friends and Family feedback numbers are very low (and decreasing) and it was suggested that the cards should be handed out to every patient perhaps one day each month to ensure a greater response rate. The questions can be incorporated into our GPAQ survey also which will increase the numbers whilst that survey is running.

 ‘One Stop Shop’ approach to chronic disease management

Julie fed back the latest information from our KTP research project into GP workload which has taken on 3 strands:-

· Redesign of certain clinical pathways eg urinary tract infections where an appointment with a GP may not be necessary if patients were handled in a different way. These infections generate 2% of our workload which, in terms of appointment numbers is quite high and would create capacity for other things if tackled differently.

· A method has been developed to identify the highest users of GP practice services with a view to analysing what conditions or problems those patients bring into the surgery. We found that 5% of  patients generate 25% of our workload and managing these patients in a different way might free up resources elsewhere.
· Patients with complex chronic conditions could possibly be managed more effectively by offering patients a longer annual review appointment with a GP and a nurse involved where their general health can be discussed more holistically. By offering this ‘one stop shop’ approach and providing the patient with a documented care plan it is hoped that this could reduce the number of GP appointments that the patient requires subsequently. This would be piloted with a number of patients in the coming weeks in order to test whether this is effective.

The results of the pilot would be brought back to the PRG to disseminate some of the findings.

PRG Group Membership
Despite advertising for new members in the 30-40s age group no new volunteers had come forward since the last meeting. Given that 2 members have also resigned it was felt that a general call for volunteers of any age would be beneficial. Julie agreed to post the application form on the website and advertise within the surgery again. Ideally, we should aim for a membership of 10 people which represent the wider patient demographic groups as closely as possible. Hopefully by advertising more widely we will be able to attract sufficient numbers of volunteers to achieve this aim.

Named GPs 
Julie raised this issue which has become a contractual requirement for practices from 1st April. Practices should ensure that all patients have a named GP or ‘usual’ GP and should make provision to notify patients of their named GP. For those patients who visit the practice regularly this could be done verbally but for those who do not this can be a challenge. It was suggested that the practice could write to patients in batches throughout the year in order to ensure that they receive the information. These letters could also be used to communicate other messages eg information about how the triage system works, distributing questionnaires, offering the online service.
Locality Patient Forum

Three members of the group had attended the Locality Patient Forum in Hexham on 29th April and fed back from those discussions. A presentation had been given by Northumbria Healthcare Foundation Trust about the new Emergency Care hospital in Cramlington which opens in June. Key messages for patients about how the new hospital will operate (and the associated changes at Hexham General Hospital) would be communicated in local media etc. but specific points were reported as follows:-
A shuttle bus will operate free of charge between Hexham and Cramlington to enable patients’ relatives to visit.
Patients who are admitted to Cramlington will be only be there for a very short stay – typically 48 hours in order to stabilise their condition. After that they will be discharged to Hexham for recovery.

Patients in acute emergencies who telephone 999 for an ambulance will be taken to the closest, most appropriate trauma centre – either Newcastle RVI or Cramlington Emergency Care Hospital. Patients who present at Hexham but who require emergency care will be transferred by ambulance to Cramlington.  

Antibiotic Prescribing
Dr Dykins was asked about the practices’ approach to the prescribing of antibiotics in the light of reports that these are in high use and becoming less effective.

Dr Dykins reassured the group that our prescribing of antibiotics is tightly monitored by the CCG and that we generally do not prescribe unnecessarily even when patients come in asking for them and this is so common that we specifically train GP Registrars in how to handle this. We keep to a list of 10 antibiotics most of which remain effective against most strains of bacteria. However there are circumstances where a number of different antibiotics are required before an infection is cleared up – not because the wrong ones were prescribed initially but because different strains of bacteria need to be treated differently and this can take multiple courses or advice from the lab before the most appropriate course is established.
Date of Next Meeting
Wednesday 12th August at 7pm
